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WILL A NATIONAL JUDICIARY WORK?
Relevant for: Indian Polity | Topic: Judiciary in India: its Structure, Organization & Functioning, Judges of SC &

High Courts, Judgments and related Issues

Photo used for representation purpose only.  

The Union government appears to be steadfast in its resolve to implement reforms in
recruitment and appointment to the subordinate judicial services. In 2019, it spearheaded a
consultative process for the creation of the All India Judicial Service (AIJS). Initially, only four
States and two High Courts supported the proposal. Eight States rejected it, five suggested
changes, and 11 are yet to respond. Recently, the Centre took the ordinance route to effect
changes in the appointment of members to various tribunals. In a single stroke, it abolished
several tribunals. The manner of appointment of members to the remaining tribunals underwent
a sea change. It is likely that the ordinance may not pass judicial scrutiny in light of the Supreme
Court’s judgment in Rojer Mathew v. South Indian Bank (2019).

Article 233(1) of the Constitution lays down that “appointments of persons to be, and the posting
and promotion of, district judges in any State shall be made by the Governor of the State in
consultation with the High Court exercising jurisdiction in relation to such State”. The 42nd
Constitutional amendment in 1976 amended Article 312 (1) empowering Parliament to make
laws for the creation of one or more All-India Services, including an AIJS, common to the Union
and the States. However, Clause 3 of Article 312 places a restriction that such a service shall
not include a post inferior to that of a district judge. The amendment also brought about a
significant change in the Seventh Schedule — Entry 3 of List II in its entirety was placed as
Entry 11A in List III.

This paves the way for Parliament to enact laws with regard to ‘Administration of Justice;
constitution and organisation of all courts, except the Supreme Court and the High Courts’. Post-
Emergency, amendment to Article 312 (1) has escaped parliamentary scrutiny. A dichotomy
exists with regard to Articles 233 and 312. What was essentially intended to be the prerogative
of the State will now be the prerogative of the Union. If the fundamental power of the States to
make such rules and govern the appointment of district judges is taken away, it may be against
the principle of federalism and the basic structure doctrine.

The First Law Commission deliberated upon this, but it was only in 1972 that the issue gained
momentum. The views of the Chief Justice of India and the Law Commission reports perhaps
paved the way to bring in the 42nd constitutional amendment. It was only in 1986 that the Law
Commission resurrected the issue and deliberated upon the objections. The primary fear was
that promotional avenues of the subordinate judiciary would be severely curtailed. Fifty per cent
of the posts of district judges are to be filled by promotion from the subordinate judicial service,
thus leaving open the remaining for direct recruitment. Another fundamental concern was the
language barrier.

The Union Law Minister has extolled AIJS to be an ideal solution for equal representation of the
marginalised and deprived sections of society. Most States already have a reservation policy in
force. Tamil Nadu provides for a roster-based reservation of 69%, of which 30% is for women.
Uttar Pradesh merely provides 20% reservation for women and the AIJS may therefore benefit
States like U.P. Arguments that the AIJS will reduce judicial delays do not hold water as the
subordinate courts are the crucial point of delays owing to the existence of large vacancies.

In the early 1960s, the issue was debated during the Chief Justices Conference and was
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favoured by the eminent body, but many States and High Courts opposed it. The First National
Judicial Pay Commission found that it would be in the interest and the health of the judiciary to
form an AIJS. The report supported and reiterated the recommendations of the 14th Law
Commission.

In the All-India Judges case in 1992 the apex court had opined that the recommendations of the
Law Commission should be examined and implemented. The issue was again discussed in All
India Judges Association Vs. Union of India (2002). The court accepted most recommendations
of the Shetty Commission and directed the government to implement the judgment.

Any groundbreaking reform is bound to receive criticism. The National Commission constituted
for review of the Constitution headed by luminaries including Justice H.R. Khanna, Justice B.P.
Jeevan Reddy and K. Parasaran, the then Attorney General, had suggested a paradigm shift in
the approach of the Union. The feasibility of the AIJS in the current context requires to be
studied, especially when reliance is placed upon archaic reports of the Law Commission. It is for
the Union to dispel doubts and at the same time give wings to the aspirations of all stakeholders
when implementing the proposal. It, however, remains to be seen if the AIJS would be like the
proverbial curate’s egg.

Rajnish Pathiyil is an Advocate and a Special Public Prosecutor for the Enforcement Directorate,
practising at the Madras High Court
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UNDEAD SECTION: ON SECTION 66A OF THE IT ACT
Relevant for: Indian Polity | Topic: Judiciary in India: its Structure, Organization & Functioning, Judges of SC &

High Courts, Judgments and related Issues

It is quite disconcerting that the Supreme Court has been informed for the second time in two
years that Section 66A of the IT Act, which was struck down as unconstitutional six years ago, is
still being invoked by the police and in some trial courts. One can see why the Court deemed it
“a shocking state of affairs” when a petition by the People’s Union for Civil Liberties (PUCL)
came up for hearing. Section 66A made messages deemed by the police to be offensive or
menacing to anyone, or those that caused “annoyance”, a criminal offence if these were sent
through a computer or computer resource. It prescribed a prison term of up to three years on
conviction. In its landmark judgment in Shreya Singhal (2015), the Court ruled that the provision
was vague and violated the freedom of free speech. It was so broadly defined that it took into its
sweep protected speech also, and therefore upset the balance between the exercise of the free
speech right and the imposition of reasonable restrictions on it. In January 2019, too, the Court’s
attention was drawn to the same problem of the invalidated provision being used by the police to
register cases based on complaints. Not much seems to have changed since then, and it is quite
surprising that the police headquarters and prosecutors in the various States had not
disseminated the effect of the Court ruling among officers manning police stations.

There were also instances of courts framing charges under Section 66A even after lawyers had
cited the 2015 judgment. The PUCL has said as many as 745 cases are still pending in district
courts in 11 States. It is not difficult to surmise that police officers who receive complaints and
register them as First Information Reports may not be aware of the judgment, though one cannot
rule out instances of the section being invoked deliberately as a tool of harassment. Ignorance of
the law is no excuse for the citizen, and it must equally be no excuse for police officers who
include invalidated sections in FIRs. Recently, police in Uttar Pradesh booked a journalist for
defamation under Section 500 of the IPC, even though the Supreme Court has ruled that
defamation can be pursued only by way of private complaints and there can be no FIR. The
current hearing may result in directions to States and the police, as well as the court registries,
for appropriate advisories to both station-house officers and magistrates, but it is not necessary
for those concerned to wait for such orders. Police chiefs and the directorates of prosecution
must proactively begin a process of conveying to the lower courts and investigators all important
judgments and their effect on the practices relating to investigation, prosecution and the framing
of charges from time to time.
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THE BAR ON CRITICISM THAT MUZZLES THE
ADVOCATE

Relevant for: Indian Polity | Topic: Judiciary in India: its Structure, Organization & Functioning, Judges of SC &
High Courts, Judgments and related Issues

On June 25,2021, amendments to the Bar Council of India rules which govern the professional
conduct and etiquette of advocates were notified. They render advocates liable for disciplinary
proceedings for making disparaging statements about a court, judge, the Bar Council of India (or
State Bar Councils) or its members. The consequences include suspension and disbarment.
The amendments clarify that “… healthy and bona-fide criticism made in good faith, shall not be
treated as a ‘misconduct’”.

Challenges were mounted before various High Courts immediately after the amendments were
notified. The Bar Council of India, in response, has kept the rules in abeyance, pending a review
by a committee comprising senior advocates, members of bar associations and the Bar Council
of India. The amendments also require the Chief Justice of India’s approval before coming into
effect, which has not yet been obtained.

The intent behind these amendments is betrayed by events that preceded their introduction: On
May 25, 2020, 22 senior advocates addressed an open letter urging the Supreme Court of India
to intervene in the migrant crisis. A retired judge of the Supreme Court also wrote an article on
May 28, condemning the Court’s inaction in this regard. In response, the Bar Council of India
issued a press release on May 30, characterising the criticism as a “sustained and synchronized
attack on Supreme Court (sic)” by “disgruntled members of the bar and some unhappy and
disappointed former judges”.

This was followed by an attack on a legal news portal (Live Law) for an article that was critical of
the Bar Council of India Chairman, Manan Kumar Mishra. The article noted how the Chairman
accused certain advocates of politicising the Bar, while himself openly professing his allegiance
to the Bharatiya Janata Party (BJP). In 2014, as Chairman of the Bar Council of India, he
pledged his support for the party and Narendra Modi, holding himself out as the representative
of India’s nearly 1.7 million advocates.

In 2016, he addressed a fawning missive to Prime Minister Modi (on the Bar Council of India
letterhead), describing him as the “most efficient and able leader of the world”. The article
recounted how the Chairman championed a ‘Men Too Movement’ following the sexual
harassment complaint against former Chief Justice of India Ranjan Gogoi, and also denounced
anti-Citizenship (Amendment) Act protesters as “illiterate, ignorant mass”. In each of these
actions, Mr. Mishra claimed to speak on behalf of the Indian Bar, and the article deprecated this
improper use of public office.

There was swift retaliation to the Live Law article. A Bar Council of India resolution, condemned
the author for “scandal mongering and vilification”, and resolved to take action against the author
and Live Law. The resolution extolled (without specifics) the “…laudable acts done and being
done by the [Bar Council of India Chairman] for promotion of a strong, vibrant and independent
Bar and Judiciary”.

It was in this backdrop that on June 3, 2020, while India was in the throes of an unprecedented
novel coronavirus pandemic, and access to justice was severely impaired owing to the limited
functioning of courts, the Bar Council of India convened a meeting and proposed amendments
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to the rules for professional conduct.

Contemporaneously, the Supreme Court made its views on censure of the judiciary clear: at a
time where only matters of exceptional urgency were being entertained during the pandemic, the
Court carved out an inordinate amount of time to charge individuals (including advocate
Prashant Bhushan) with criminal contempt for critical remarks about the Supreme Court. Today,
the Court under the Chief Justice of India, N.V. Ramana, along with the Committee reviewing
the new rules, have an opportunity prevent a further assault on free speech by rejecting the
amendments.

Historically, our country’s speech laws have served to fortify persons and institutions of power,
while silencing those assailing their actions. Laws (such as sedition and criminal contempt)
perpetuate the fiction that the authority of these institutions rests on the fragile foundation of
‘public faith’, and that dissent would impair the ability of powerful institutions such as courts and
government bodies to carry out their duties. This notion is a bogeyman that has been used to
silence critics, and is a colonial and feudal relic. State institutions derive their authority from the
power vested in them by the law, and nothing else. Criticism (no matter how trenchant) is
essential to hold these institutions accountable, and strengthen them.

The new Bar Council of India rules fly in the face of basic constitutional guarantees of free
speech and the freedom of profession. The events preceding the introduction of the
amendments demonstrate how limited the scope for “healthy” criticism under the new rules
would be. Further, even if disciplinary proceedings under the new rules (should they come into
effect) do not result in serious consequences such as disbarment, the pain of the process and
the possible consequences to the careers of advocates would have a chilling effect.

The Bar Council of India’s statement (suspending the amendments pending review by the
committee) notes that “no prudent and real Advocate would oppose [the new rules]” and that
“Some people are in the habit to object to each and every reformative step, but [the Bar Council
of India] is not going to succumb to any such undue pressure”. Hopefully, the Bar Council of
India’s statement is not a chronicle of a charade foretold, and the amendments will be reviewed
objectively.

‘Professional conduct and etiquette’ is an enigmatic phrase for the Indian Bar, as it is hard to
fathom what the aspirational standard is. Recently, the Solicitor General, Tushar Mehta, was
questioned in court about the Government’s defaults on its oxygen supply commitments during
the second wave of the pandemic. In response, he said that ‘we have to act as responsible
individuals’ and not as ‘unhappy girlfriends’, and added, ‘Let’s try and not be a cry baby’. Mr.
Mehta’s response was not only unprofessional but was also unsuitable for the issue of citizens
being starved of oxygen. But his words are perhaps a fitting response to the Bar Council of India
and other institutions that are rankled by criticism from citizens who have every right to raise
their voices against authority in a democracy.

Arti Raghavan is an advocate practising at the Bombay High Court
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DISABLE UNCONSTITUTIONAL SECTIONS
Relevant for: Indian Polity | Topic: Judiciary in India: its Structure, Organization & Functioning, Judges of SC &

High Courts, Judgments and related Issues

Recently, while hearing an application filed by the People’s Union for Civil Liberties (PUCL), the
Supreme Court expressed shock that despite its declaration of Section 66A of the Information
Technology (IT) Act, 2000 as being unconstitutional six years ago (Shreya Singhal vs. Union of
India), criminal cases are still being registered by the police under this Section. The PUCL said
that 1,307 cases had been registered since 2015 across States and therefore the Court must
issue guidelines against the registering of FIRs by the police under this head.

In 2015, the Supreme Court had declared Section 66A of the IT Act, which made online posting
of information considered as “grossly offensive” a crime punishable by jail, as being violative of
Article 19(1)(a) of the Constitution and not saved under the ambit of reasonable restrictions
defined in Article 19(2). It had also said that the expressions used in Section 66A were open-
ended, undefined and therefore arbitrary.

Editorial | Undead section: On Section 66A of the IT Act

In 1983, the Court had struck down Section 303 of the Indian Penal Code (IPC), which provided
capital punishment for murder by a person serving a life term in another case, as being
unconstitutional. In Mithu v. State of Punjab, it held that the punishment was not based on
rational principle as no judicial discretion was available to a life convict. In 2018 (Navtej Singh
Johar v. Union of India), the Court read down Section 377 of the IPC criminalising “unnatural
sex” as being unconstitutional. Similarly, in Joseph Shine v. Union of India (2018), the Court held
adultery as defined under Section 497 of the IPC as being manifestly arbitrary, discriminatory
and violative of the dignity of a woman and therefore, unconstitutional.

Undoubtedly, the registration of FIRs by the police under these sections is illegal and violative of
the Court’s directions. Though such cases may not always be registered intentionally,
negligence by Station House Officers (SHOs) must be nipped in the bud. The supervisory police
officers at the sub-divisional level must ensure that such sections, if invoked due to lack of
knowledge at the police station level, are removed at the earliest. The Superintendents of Police
must fix responsibility on the erring officer and take corrective action. Everyone responsible for
the negligence should not only be answerable to the courts for contempt but also be liable for
departmental action. If the SHOs and others don’t mend their ways despite reprimands, their
annual confidential reports could be dented with adverse entries. Action can also be initiated
under the new Section 166A of the IPC which provides punishment for up to two years for
disobeying directions under the law.

The best way to avoid registration of offences under sections held unconstitutional is to educate
police officers of all ranks about such provisions in basic training institutes. Second, as the
Attorney General of India, K.K. Venugopal, had suggested, there could be a mention in brackets
near the provision that the provision has been struck down, so that FIRs are not registered
under those sections. Third, unconstitutional sections of the IPC can be disabled in the Crime
and Criminal Tracking Network and Systems (CCTNS). Most States register FIRs in the CCTNS
either on a real-time basis or in offline mode and synchronise this data with the State Data
Centre as soon as connectivity is restored. In case police stations don’t have connectivity, the
data (i.e., FIR in electronic format) are taken to the nearest police station that has connectivity
and uploaded. The CCTNS came in handy when the Supreme Court directed the States in 2016
to upload FIRs on official websites within 24 to 72 hours of registration. In Chhattisgarh, we have
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disabled these Sections in the system. Other States could follow suit.

The police must ensure that no FIR is registered under unconstitutional sections and no one is
harassed for the negligent actions of SHOs.

R.K. Vij is a senior IPS officer in Chhattisgarh. Views are personal
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THE UPCOMING CRISIS IN INDIAN FEDERALISM
Relevant for: Indian Polity | Topic: Issues and Challenges Pertaining to the Federal Structure, Dispute Redressal

Mechanisms, and the Centre-State Relations

The Indian Constitution may face an unprecedented crisis in 2026 when there will be a dramatic
change in the composition of the Lok Sabha. Since 1976, seats in the Lok Sabha have reflected
the 1971 census and have not taken into account changes in the population. The primary reason
for this has been unequal population growth among States. India’s most highly developed and
prosperous States have been successful at family planning, while the poorer States continue to
expand. The freeze was thus a chance to ensure that India’s most successful States are not
punished politically for their success. Post 2026, when this compact ends, there will be a seismic
shift in national power towards India’s poorest and most populated States, which is sure to
generate much resentment among the States that will lose political and economic power and
influence. This calls for a realignment in the balance between the democratic principle and the
federal principle in the Indian Constitution.

As Article 1 of the Indian Constitution says, India is a Union of States. The choice of words is
deliberate: it is the several States that, together, make up the Indian Union. Admittedly, unlike in
other federations, there is no separate State citizenship or State Constitutions. However, one
need only study the history that led up to the linguistic reorganisation of States in 1956, and to
subsequent movements for Statehood afterwards, to understand that States are distinct
associative communities, within the federal structure of the Indian Union. Indeed, in a polity as
plural as ours – linguistically, culturally, and ethnically – it could not be any other way.

Don’t reduce Lok Sabha seats of southern States: Jairam Ramesh

Having established, thus, that States are important, self-contained units within the Indian
constitutional scheme, we must turn to an inherent contradiction between the principles of
democracy and federalism, when federal units are unequal in size, population and economics.
This is easy to comprehend. In a democratic set up, all citizens are equal and are thus entitled to
equal representation in governance. But this would imply that bigger States are likely to
dominate the national conversation over smaller States. Small States fear that they would get a
smaller share of the pie economically, a much reduced say in national issues, and be irrelevant
in the political governance of the country.

In order to assuage this legitimate fear, federal democracies have incorporated into their
governing structures various kinds of compromises to ensure a balance between democratic
principles and federal ones.

For example, when the Americans adopted their Constitution, they protected smaller States in
four ways. First, national powers over the States were limited. Second, each State regardless of
size had two seats in the Senate, giving smaller States an outsized role in national governance.
Third, Presidents are elected by electoral votes, which means they must win States rather than
the total national population. Fourth, and deplorably, the slave-owning States which did not
confer citizenship on slaves were allowed to count the slaves for purposes of representation,
with each slave being counted as three-fifths of a person.

This essential structure remains the bedrock of the American Constitution today, though the
Americans have rid themselves of slavery (fortunately) and have dramatically increased the
scope of federal intervention. This federal structure has led to the severing of causational links
between the national vote and presidential elections. Presidents George W. Bush and Donald
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Trump won without winning the popular vote.

The current movement to remove the power of a minority to filibuster legislation is based on
democratic principles seeking to mitigate the pathology of excessive federalism: indeed, the
American structures of government go so far in the other direction, that they have been accused
of essentially facilitating and entrenching minority rule through the Senate, which favours rural,
sparsely populated States that are also predominantly white.

Other federations (Switzerland and Belgium come to mind) have adopted other — less extreme
— forms of reconciliation. However, India’s quasi-federal structure has always been sui generis.
Our founders knew that India’s diversity made federalism inevitable, but, fearing fissiparous
tendencies among States that had never been a single political unit, they also created a strong
centre. While history has been chequered, the fears for Indian national unity simply on the basis
of giving States greater powers have proven to be unfounded — and if at all, it has been the
other way. The 1956 reorganisation of States on linguistic lines was a popular recognition of
federal principles and yet did not result in separatist tendencies. Since then, new States within
the Union have been created in response to the demands of people for greater autonomy.

Explained: India's asymmetric federalism

In India, any clash between federal principles and democracy will inevitably also have linguistic,
religious and cultural implications and may result in new forms of sub-regional chauvinism. Thus,
there is an urgent need to reimagine our national compact — another freeze will only kick this
thorny issue down the road and will continue to perpetuate an increasingly undemocratic set up.

We have the components of such a new balance that need to be fine-tuned to Indian realities.
First, the powers of States vis-à-vis the Centre contained in the Lists and in the provisions
dealing with altering boundaries of States must be increased to assuage the fear of smaller
States that they will be dominated by bigger ones. There is no reason to believe that
empowering our States would cause national disintegration. On the contrary, more localised
decision-making is bound to increase national prosperity. Indeed, this was the entire goal of the
creation of Panchayat governance through the 73rd and 74th Amendments to the Constitution,
whose promise remains — unfortunately — unrealised.

Second, the role and composition of the Rajya Sabha, our House of States, must be expanded.
This would allow smaller States a kind of brake over national majoritarian politics that adversely
impact them.

Third, constitutional change and the change in financial redistribution between the States must
require the consent of all or nearly all States (the fate of the Goods and Services Tax, or GST,
serves as a salutary warning in this regard). Constitutional provisions dealing with language and
religion must also be inviolate. If India is a joint venture between majority and minority
shareholders, the minority must be protected by a comprehensive list of “consensus items” that
require unanimity — or at least, a super-majority — and not simple majority.

Fourth, serious thought must be given to breaking up the biggest States into smaller units that
will not by themselves dominate the national conversation.

The unity of India is, of course, the fundamental premise underlying this discussion; but this
unity does not depend on an overbearing Centre for its survival. National bonds of affection and
patriotism will not be severed by devolution of powers though they will be at least severely
strained when one part of the country is empowered over another. Lampedusa’s Il Gattopardo
contains the memorable quote, Everything must change for everything to remain the same. This

https://www.thehindu.com/news/international/senate-republicans-block-voting-rights-legislation/article34920837.ece
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includes the question of how we are to balance the competing claims of democracy and
federalism, in the years to come.

Rahul Narayan is Advocate on Record, Supreme Court of India. Gautam Bhatia is a Delhi-based
lawyer
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SC SENDS STRONG MESSAGE TO GOVERNMENT
Relevant for: Indian Polity | Topic: Judiciary in India: its Structure, Organization & Functioning, Judges of SC &

High Courts, Judgments and related Issues

N.V. Ramana  

Chief Justice of India N.V. Ramana’s remarks in open court on Thursday sends a strong
message to the government that the Supreme Court is prima facie convinced that sedition is
being misused by the authorities to trample upon citizens’ fundamental rights of free speech and
liberty.

The Chief Justice has sent a clear signal that Section 124A (sedition) of the Indian Penal Code
may have passed its time.

The CJI has made it clear that the court is sensitive to the public demand to judicially review the
manner in which law enforcement authorities are using the sedition law to control free speech
and send journalists, activists and dissenters to jail, and keep them there.

In a way, the court has questioned the need for the continuance of Section 124A — a colonial
provision which was used to jail the Mahatma — in the law books of a modern democracy. This
is a step away from the court’s own Kedar Nath judgment of 1962 which had upheld Section
124A but read it down to mean any subversion of an elected government by violent means. The
court will have to re-examine whether this 59-year-old judgment holds in the modern context
when the State is itself using a punitive law to impose serious burdens on free speech.

The CJI’s reference to low conviction rates under the sedition law resonates with a petition filed
by senior journalist Sashi Kumar highlighting the “dramatic jump in charging a person with the
offence of sedition since 2016”.

“In 2019, 93 cases were on the ground of sedition as compared to the 35 cases that were filed in
2016. The same constitutes a 165% increase. Of these 93 cases, chargesheets were filed in a
mere 17% of cases and even worse, the conviction rate was an abysmally low 3.3%,” Mr.
Kumar, represented by advocate Kaleeswaram Raj, noted.

The National Crime Records Bureau reports show that in 2019, 21 cases of sedition were closed
on account of no evidence, two were closed being false cases and six cases held to be civil
disputes. Mr. Kumar referred to the sedition cases registered against climate activist Disha Ravi,
filmmaker Aisha Sultana and journalists Vinod Dua and Siddique Kappan.

‘Defining limits’

The CJI’s observations culminates the resolve shown by the Supreme Court in recent months to
examine the sedition law.

In May, Justice D.Y. Chandrachud said that “it is time to define the limits of sedition”. The judge
had flagged the indiscriminate use of the sedition law against people who aired their grievances
about the government’s COVID management, or even for seeking help to gain medical access,
equipment, drugs and oxygen cylinders, especially during the second wave of the pandemic.

“This is muzzling the media,” Justice L. Nageswara Rao, another Supreme Court judge, had
noted while considering a plea made by two TV channels, TV5 and ABN, against the Andhra
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Pradesh government for using the sedition law to “silence” them. The CJI Bench issued notice
on Thursday to the government on a petition filed by the Editors Guild of India to quash the
sedition law. Senior journalist Arun Shourie has also challenged the constitutionality of Section
124A.

Justice U.U. Lalit, in his recent judgment quashing a sedition case against Mr. Dua for his
alleged remarks about the Prime Minister and the Union Government in a YouTube telecast,
upheld the right of every journalist to criticise, even brutally, the measures of the government
with a view to improve or alter them through legal means.

The time is long past when the mere criticism of governments was sufficient to constitute
sedition. The right to utter honest and reasonable criticism is a source of strength to a
community rather than a weakness, the judgment recorded.
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‘WHY DO YOU NEED THE COLONIAL LAW OF
SEDITION?’

Relevant for: Indian Polity | Topic: Judiciary in India: its Structure, Organization & Functioning, Judges of SC &
High Courts, Judgments and related Issues

The CJI drew the attention of the Attorney General to the conviction rates under sedition. “If you
look at the history of use of this Section 124A of IPC, you will find that the conviction rate is very
low. There is misuse of power by executive agencies,” the Chief Justice said.

The CJI asked the government why it did not throw out the sedition law along with the hundreds
of “stale laws” it had expunged from the statute books. “Your government is taking out a lot of
stale laws from the law books, why have they not looked into this,” Chief Justice Ramana asked
Mr. Venugopal. People had suffered and were scared of the misuse of the sedition law, Chief
Justice Ramana said.

“We are not blaming any particular government or State. But do look at how Section 66A of the
Information Technology Act is continuing to be used... How many unfortunate people have
suffered? And there is no accountability for all this...” he noted.

‘People are scared’

The CJI said the sweeping powers of Section 124A gives even a village police officer carte
blanche to trample on the right to liberty and free speech of ordinary citizens.

“If a police officer wants to fix anybody in a village for something, he can use Section 124A...
People are scared. Our concern is misuse of the law and the lack of accountability. Why has it
continued in the statute book even after 75 years of our Independence,” Chief Justice Ramana
asked the government’s law officers repeatedly.

The Chief Justice said the Supreme Court would “definitely look into this Section 124A”.

“The situation on the ground is grave... If one party does not like what the other is saying,
Section 124A is used... It is a serious threat to the functioning of individuals and parties,” Chief
Justice Ramana noted.

Mr. Venugopal submitted that the court need not strike down Section 124A. “It is enough to see
if there were any excesses in its use and limit the Section to its real purpose… That would be
enough,” Mr. Venugopal said.

The Bench issued notice to the Centre on a petition filed by retired Army General S.G.
Vombatkere, represented by advocates P.B. Suresh and Prasanna S., to quash Section 124A.

In its order, the court has also issued notice to the government on a writ petition filed jointly by
the Editors Guild of India and cartoonist Aseem Trivedi.

The Bench noted that two other petitions filed by Kishore Chandra Wangkemcha and M/s
Aamoda Broadcasting Company Private Limited, the latter against the Andhra Pradesh
government, was pending before the apex court. Both cases concerned sedition charges.

A Bench led by Justice U.U. Lalit had issued notice in the Wangkemcha case. The Aamoda
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petition is before a Bench led by Justice D.Y. Chandrachud. The CJI Bench on Thursday said all
these petitions posed “similar questions of law”. The Bench ordered that the cases be listed
before an appropriate Bench for hearing.

Meanwhile, senior journalist Arun Shourie and NGO Common Cause, both represented by
advocate Prashant Bhushan, has moved the Supreme Court to quash Section 124A. Their
petition contended that a “presumption of constitutionality does not apply to pre-constitutional
laws as those laws have been made by foreign legislature or body”.
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INTERFERENCE AN INVESTIGATING OFFICER CAN DO
WITHOUT

Relevant for: Indian Polity | Topic: Judiciary in India: its Structure, Organization & Functioning, Judges of SC &
High Courts, Judgments and related Issues

It is an accepted axiom in a democracy such as India that the Executive shall abide by the
Constitution. By the same logic, the bureaucracy is answerable to the lawfully elected
government. It is this unassailable legal position which keeps a check on police conduct in a
democratic nation.

Writing just after a Minneapolis police officer was sentenced in the United States, on June 25, to
22-and-a-half years in prison for the horrific murder of a hapless citizen, George Floyd, and the
enormous media publicity it has received the world over — Floyd was videotaped in May 2020,
that showed him dying as the officer was kneeling on his neck — my uneasy feeling is that
government and public distrust of the police will further widen. Even a straightforward and law-
abiding policeman will hardly be believed. The onus will be on him to prove that he is honest and
humane.

The CBI and the rules of political combat

The Minneapolis court verdict will no doubt receive support from everyone who believes in a
system of checks and balances. My question, however, is whether happenings of this kind and
our own horrific episode in Sattankulam, Tamil Nadu, when in June 2020, a 58-year-old father
and his 31-year-old son were subject to police brutality and died, justify further curbs on the
police authority to investigate an established crime. I know well that I will be in the minority when
I plead for at least a slightly kindlier view of police conduct and more latitude to them in the
standard operating procedures which they follow, especially when they investigate a
complicated crime.

It is in this context that I cite a recent Supreme Court of India observation that courts have no
authority to direct an investigating officer to in turn direct the arrest of any particular individual
connected with a crime. This view should be examined in the background of growing instances
of subordinate judicial officers, and even High Courts sometimes, directing the investigating
officer to effect the arrest of a particular individual who has come to adverse notice as a suspect
in the commission of a crime.

I am happy that the highest court of the land has intervened in the matter. I have come across
many instances of courts bullying police officers, asking why ‘x’ has been arrested and not ‘y’.
Such directions cut at the roots of criminal justice ethics, because the bedrock of English
jurisprudence that we have adopted with some modifications is the principle that anyone hauled
up by law should be considered innocent unless he is proved guilty The direction to the police
with regard to arrests during a criminal investigation is harmful to police morale and cuts at the
roots of field policing. Court observations that smack of a lack of faith in police ability and
integrity will make grass-root level policemen even more arbitrary than now and force them into
carrying out questionable actions that will cast aspersions on an officer’s ability to think for
himself.

Of police and political quagmires

I strongly believe that the Code of Criminal Procedure (CrPC) vests sufficient discretion in the

https://www.thehindu.com/news/national/high-court-cannot-tell-probe-agency-to-arrest-accused-supreme-court/article34834163.ece
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investigating officer to take such decisions as arrests and searches, and even the dropping of
further action after registering a first information report

Court interference — mind you, it is not intervention — in the day-to-day investigation is not only
undesirable but is also not sanctioned by law. I am of the view that except for the Supreme
Court, in whom the Constitution vests enormous authority and discretion which are not
questionable, the lesser courts shall not give directions in the matter of arrests and searches.

Courts should remember that the police are a well-established hierarchy that is obligated to
ensure objectivity during a criminal investigation. Every investigation is supervised by at least
two immediate senior officers. In the more important cases, there are a few more levels. It is
their duty to ensure that every investigation is handled lawfully and impartially. Where
supervisory officers fail in their duty because of sheer indolence or buckle under external
pressure, they deserve to be pulled up by courts. But not before they are found guilty of
indifference or malfeasance.

We need to educate the Executive and the common man that it is now well-established law that
a first information report is not an act of charity to the aggrieved complainant. It is mandatory
that every police station in the land should register a complaint under the relevant sections of a
statute the moment a cognisable offence is made out in the complaint. The complaint may be
false or frivolous in order to settle personal scores. But the basic requirement is registration.

Still awaiting police reform

There is another safeguard against police misconduct. The CrPC makes it obligatory for the
investigating officer to write a diary that details the action taken every day following registration.
To such a diary are attached witness statements. When in doubt, the competent court, which
already has a copy of the first information report, can demand to see the case diary. If the
content of such a diary establishes the complicity of an individual, the court can question an
investigating officer as to what he proposed to do on the basis of such evidence. Directing an
investigating officer to go ahead with an arrest even before he has scrutinised the evidence
collected is unsustainable in law.

I am not pleading the cause of police officers, many of whom are burdened with the task of
unravelling the truth in a complicated occurrence. I also concede that there are many dishonest
police officers at all levels who work overtime to sabotage an investigation with a view to saving
an offender or are waiting to please a rank outsider for monetary consideration. To paint all
police officers with the same brush is hugely unfair to a majority of investigators.

To sum up, I would place the blame for the ills that affect the police, particularly in the area of
criminal investigation, squarely at the door of many senior officers who are waiting to be
browbeaten by outsiders or are looking for unethical avenues to aggrandise themselves.

R.K. Raghavan, a former Central Bureau of Investigation Director, is currently Professor of
Criminal Justice and Policing at the Jindal Global School, Sonipat, Haryana
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A STRONG INDIAN STATE MUST BE HUMANE TOO
Relevant for: Indian Polity | Topic: Judiciary in India: its Structure, Organization & Functioning, Judges of SC &

High Courts, Judgments and related Issues

Father Stan Swamy passed away in a Mumbai hospital last week, on July 5, while his case for
bail was going on in the Bombay High Court. On being informed of his death, the Bench hearing
his case is reported to have observed, “with all humility at our command, this is a shocking
news. We passed that order, to take him to the hospital of his choice. We have no words to
express our condolences....” Fr. Swamy, 84, was suffering from Parkinson’s disease, bilateral
hearing loss, back pain and “generalised weakness”. His health had begun to deteriorate since
his incarceration in Mumbai, after his arrest on October 8, 2020, by the National Investigation
Agency (NIA) under the Unlawful Activities (Prevention) Act (UAPA), in the Bhima Koregaon
case. On May 28 he was moved to a private hospital, following a court order, but his condition
had worsened. Meanwhile the court had continued hearing his bail application but not arrived at
a decision.

Like the Bombay High Court Bench, Fr. Swamy’s many admirers in India and abroad would
have been “shocked” at his death while still in custody. This important fact — that he continued
to be in custody in Mumbai — will not be missed by those who followed the case, including
human rights organisations abroad, for Fr. Swamy had wished to be allowed to return to
Jharkhand, but tragically that was not to be. Naturally, even then the law would have taken its
course in respect of the trial.

Father Stan Swamy (1937-2021)

The Indian system’s treatment of Fr. Swamy has attracted substantial and pointed criticism from
significant international quarters. Mary Lawlor, the United Nations Special Rapporteur on the
situation of Human Rights Defenders, after his death, plainly made the accusation that he was
arrested on “false charges of terrorism”. The European Union’s Special Representative for
Human Rights, Eamon Gilmore, did not go so far, but said that the European Union had been
“raising his case repeatedly with the [Indian] authorities”. In a statement on July 6 on Fr.
Swamy’s death, Liz Throssell, the spokesperson for the United Nations High Commissioner for
Human Rights, Michelle Bachelet, stated, “We are deeply saddened and disturbed” and went on
to describe him as a “long standing activist, particularly on the rights of indigenous peoples and
other marginalised groups”. The United States State Department expressed sadness at his
death and called him a “Jesuit priest and tribal rights activist”. And, the United States
Commission on International Religious Freedom “condemned in the strongest terms the
deliberate neglect and targeting by the government of India that led to the death of Father Stan
Swamy… long-time human rights defender”.

While denying him bail, a special NIA court concluded that the “material placed on record thus
prima facie denote[d]” that Stan Swamy “was not only the member of the banned organisation
Communist Party of India (Maoist) but he was carrying out activities further in the objective of
the organisation which is nothing but to overthrow the democracy of the nation”. This opinion
clearly has not been taken into consideration nor has it been found to be credible by
international observers. Fr. Swamy has continued to be described as a human rights activist.

It is also doubtful that the defence of the Ministry of External Affairs (MEA), that “Authorities in
India act against violations of law and not against legitimate exercise of rights. All such actions
are strictly in accordance with the law”, will find many takers in respect of the Fr. Swamy case,
both with regard to his arrest as well as denial of bail.

https://www.thehindu.com/news/national/other-states/fr-stan-swamy-passes-away/article35143941.ece
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Explained | What makes the UAPA so stringent?

In response to criticism in the case, the MEA, on July 6, also noted that “India’s democratic and
constitutional polity is complemented by an independent judiciary, a range of national and state
level Human Rights Commissions that monitor violations, a free media and a vibrant and vocal
civil society. India remains committed to promotion and protection of human rights of all its
citizens (https://bit.ly/3kh4CCN)”.

This, no doubt, is true as a general proposition. However, these words will inevitably be
refracted through the prism of denial of bail to an ailing, very old man who was considered by
influential sections of international opinion to have been an activist for the tribal people, assisting
them in the preservation of their rights and their way of life. Also, inevitably, they will not be able
to forget that it took almost a month for the jail authorities to provide a straw, sipper and winter
clothes to Fr. Swamy, as Parkinson’s disease made it difficult for him to hold cups or glasses.
The ‘straw and sipper’ may become a visual metaphor, for words too paint pictures. These
aspects, among others, will raise questions about the MEA’s statement especially among
Christian church groups abroad because Fr. Swamy was a Jesuit priest and it will not be
unnatural for them to take some interest in the matter.

In a passing, the larger picture of dispossession

All this will also be viewed in the context of the events of the past few years, when international
liberal opinion has been deeply concerned by what it perceives as the direction taken by Indian
society and polity. There is of course no question of pandering to such opinion on India’s core
security interests in issues relating to terrorism from abroad and indiscriminate violence driven
by ideology-driven direct perpetrators of violence against the state causing, inter alia, the loss of
innocent lives. However, diplomacy requires engagement with international liberal opinion, not
wooden and inflexible assertions of general principles only. The Government has refused to
engage with either domestic or global liberal opinion.

Editorial | A death foretold: On Stan Swamy's death

What has to be realised is that even as the national public culture and mores seek to shed the
vestiges of both their anglicised and Persianate past, it needs to retain the old value of caring.
Indeed, a strong and effective state can and must also be a humane state, which it hardly was in
the case of Fr. Swamy. When India embarked on the great national enterprise after
Independence, it did so on the principle that it would achieve development not through an
authoritarian polity but a democratic and liberal one, despite the obstacles and challenges that
lay in the way.

Yes, special laws were, and continue to be required to meet the challenges that arise from
violence that cannot be confronted under the ordinary criminal statute. Their application,
however, requires constant review. As jail is the rule and bail the exception for those charged
under special laws, there should be very strong evidence to substantiate these charges. But in
some cases, this is obviously not so. Consequently, the accused while languishing in jail for
many years are acquitted during trials indicating that there was insufficient evidence ab initio to
lock them up. This is unacceptable and the superior judiciary needs to redress the situation
through an audit of such cases. Fr. Stan Swamy’s case should provide an impetus to put such
an audit machinery in place as India approaches the 75th year of its Independence. It will also
reassure international opinion that India is a responsive state.

Vivek Katju is a former diplomat
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OVERDUE REVIEW: THE HINDU EDITORIAL ON THE
SEDITION LAW

Relevant for: Indian Polity | Topic: Judiciary in India: its Structure, Organization & Functioning, Judges of SC &
High Courts, Judgments and related Issues

It is gratifying to note that the Supreme Court, while indicating its intention to reconsider the
sedition provision in the Indian Penal Code, has raised the question most relevant to the issue:
“Why does Section 124A continue in the statute book even after 75 years of independence?”
Chief Justice N. V. Ramana has also pointed to the rampant misuse of the section by the police
across the country, and reminded the government that it was a legal provision that the colonial
regime had used to suppress the freedom movement. The issues flagged by the Chief Justice of
India may set the tone for what would be a comprehensive reconsideration of a section that has
been frequently and wrongfully used, especially in the last few years, to suppress dissent,
criminalise strident political criticism and taint opponents with the tag of being ‘anti-national’.
Even though it is often argued that the misuse of a law alone does not render it invalid, there is a
special case to strike down Section 124A because of its inherent potential for misuse. There is a
pattern of behaviour among all regimes that indicate a proclivity to invoke it without examining its
applicability to the facts of any case. Recent cases show that sedition is used for three political
reasons: to suppress criticism and protests against particular policies and projects of the
government, to criminalise dissenting opinion from human rights defenders, lawyers, activists
and journalists, and to settle political scores, sometimes with communal hues.

It is not to be forgotten that the section was upheld in 1962 by a Constitution Bench mainly by
reading down the import of the terms “bring into hatred or contempt”, or “to create disaffection
towards the government established by law” and limit its scope to only those instances of
speech or writing that show a pernicious tendency to create public disorder. Without this
attenuated interpretation, the restriction imposed on free speech by Section 124A would have
been declared unconstitutional. The court is now seized of several cases that seek a
reconsideration of the 1962 verdict, citing more recent judgments expanding the scope of
fundamental rights and doctrines that have been subsequently evolved. In particular, the “chilling
effect” that a law may have on free speech and the vague and ‘overbroad’ definition of sedition
that renders both provocative and innocuous speeches or writings equally liable for prosecution
are points to be examined. In 2016, the government itself admitted in Parliament that the
definition of sedition is too wide and requires reconsideration. The Law Commission also
released a consultation paper in 2018 that said “In a democracy, singing from the same
songbook is not a benchmark of patriotism. People should be at liberty to show their affection
towards their country in their own way.” While issuing fresh guidelines and safeguards is one
way of quelling the potential for its misuse, it will be more helpful if Section 124A is struck down
altogether.
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SC ANNULS PARTS OF CO-OP AMENDMENT
Relevant for: Indian Polity | Topic: Judiciary in India: its Structure, Organization & Functioning, Judges of SC &

High Courts, Judgments and related Issues

In a major boost for federalism, the Supreme Court on Tuesday struck down parts of a
Constitution amendment which shrank the exclusive authority of States over its cooperative
societies.

Part IXB, introduced in the Constitution through the 97th Amendment of 2012, dictated the terms
for running cooperative societies. The provisions in the amendment, passed by Parliament
without getting them ratified by State legislatures as required by the Constitution, went to the
extent of determining the number of directors a society should have or their length of tenure and
even the necessary expertise.

In a majority judgment authored by Justice Nariman, the court held that cooperative societies
come under the “exclusive legislative power” of State legislatures. The judgment may be
significant in the background of fears voiced by the States whether the new Central Ministry of
Cooperation would dis-empower them. The SC, however, said the Centre had power over multi-
State cooperative societies.

Part IX B, which consists of Articles 243ZH to 243ZT, has “significantly and substantially
impacted” State legislatures’ “exclusive legislative power” over its cooperative sector under Entry
32 of the State List. In fact, the court pointed out how Article 243ZI makes it clear that a State
may only make law on the incorporation, regulation and winding up of a society subject to the
provisions of Part IXB of the 97th Constitution Amendment.

“There can be no doubt that our Constitution has been described as quasi-federal in that, so far
as legislative powers are concerned, though there is a tilt in favour of the Centre vis-à-vis the
States given the federal supremacy principle outlined herein above, yet within their own sphere,
the States have exclusive power to legislate on topics reserved exclusively to them,” Justice
Nariman wrote in his 89-page majority opinion shared with Justice B.R. Gavai.

“The 97th Amendment which inserts the chapter dealing with cooperative societies has not been
so ratified by the States, though an amendment of the Constitution is the exercise of constituent
power which differs from ordinary legislative power, such constituent power does not convert
Parliament into an original constituent assembly. Parliament being the donee of a limited power
may only exercise such power in accordance with both the procedural and substantive
limitations contained in the Constitution of India,” Justice Nariman observed.

However, the court did not strike down the portions of Part IXB of the Amendment concerning
“Multi State Cooperative Societies” due to the lack of ratification.

“When it comes to Multi State Co-operative Societies (MSCS) with objects not confined to one
State, the legislative power would be that of the Union of India which is contained in Entry 44
List I (Union List)... It is declared that Part IXB of the Constitution is operative only insofar as it
concerns multi-State cooperative societies both within the various States and in the Union
Territories,” Justice Nariman said.

In his dissent, Justice K.M. Joseph said the doctrine of severability would not operate to
distinguish between single-State cooperatives and MSCS. The judge said the entire Part IXB
should be struck down on the ground of absence of ratification.
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SHARING DURING SCARCITY: ON KRISHNA AND
GODAVARI RIVER MANAGEMENT BOARDS
Relevant for: Indian Polity | Topic: Issues and Challenges Pertaining to the Federal Structure, Dispute Redressal

Mechanisms, and the Centre-State Relations

The Union Ministry of Jal Shakti’s gazette notification on the jurisdiction of the Krishna and
Godavari River Management Boards over projects and assets in the fields of irrigation and
hydropower, though delayed, is a welcome development. The two river boards can now
administer, regulate, operate and maintain 36 projects in the Krishna Basin and 71 in the
Godavari to ensure judicious water use in Andhra Pradesh and Telangana. The arrangement is
expected to leave the working of Water Resources or Irrigation Department in the States intact.
The seven-year delay to get the notification only reflects the tense equations between the two
States over river water sharing. The States have been locked in a battle of sorts over the
utilisation of Krishna water, with Andhra Pradesh proposing a few projects, including a lift
irrigation scheme for Rayalaseema, a region from where Chief Minister Y.S. Jagan Mohan
Reddy hails, and, in turn, Telangana coming up with half-a-dozen projects of its own. Although
the Union Minister of Jal Shakti, Gajendra Singh Shekhawat — the chairperson of the apex
council of the two river boards — had said that the Centre would go ahead with notifying the
jurisdiction of the boards, it took nine months to see whether a reluctant Telangana would fall in
line. The seven-year-old State had held the view that the notification should flow from finalisation
by a tribunal on Krishna water sharing by the two States that would enlarge the scope of
reference of the existing Krishna Water Dispute Tribunal (KWDT)-II. Telangana had even moved
the Supreme Court but the Centre said it would consider Telangana’s request only if it withdrew
its petition which it did. In the process, Telangana wanted its complaint to be referred to the
current Tribunal to avoid duplication of inquiry.

The Centre must now see to it that the empowered Boards function in a fair manner, as the
Union government’s decision will be final with regard to matters concerning jurisdiction of the
two bodies. Both States have their own justification to pursue new water and power projects as
several areas await economic development. Rayalaseema is a dry region and it was grievances
over poor utilisation of the two rivers in then undivided Andhra Pradesh that was a factor that led
to the bifurcation. At the same time, the two States should instead focus on water and energy
conservation and improving the efficiency of irrigation schemes and hydel reservoirs. Given the
adverse impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on the finances of the Centre and in States,
Telangana and Andhra Pradesh do need to consider these alternatives and low-cost options.
After studying the experiences of the revamped Boards, the Centre should look at turning the
much talked-about concept of river basin organisations into a reality.

Our code of editorial values

From the abrogation of the special status of Jammu and Kashmir, to the landmark Ayodhya
verdict, 2019 proved to be an eventful year.

END
Downloaded from crackIAS.com

© Zuccess App by crackIAS.com

https://www.thehindu.com/news/national/andhra-pradesh/centre-issues-gazette-notification-on-the-jurisdiction-of-krmb/article35357326.ece
https://www.thehindu.com/news/national/andhra-pradesh/centre-issues-gazette-notification-on-the-jurisdiction-of-krmb/article35357326.ece
https://www.thehindu.com/news/national/andhra-pradesh/centre-issues-gazette-notification-on-the-jurisdiction-of-krmb/article35357326.ece
https://www.thehindu.com/news/national/telangana-and-andhra-pradesh-escalate-their-war-over-the-waters-of-krishna-river/article35102859.ece
https://www.thehindu.com/news/national/andhra-pradesh/godavari-krishna-estuaries-provide-a-safe-ground/article33156092.ece
https://www.thehindu.com/news/national/living-our-values-code-of-editorial-values/article1715043.ece?utm_source=thehindu&utm_medium=article&utm_campaign=values


Page 26

cr
ac

kIA
S.co

m

Source : www.thehindu.com Date : 2021-07-23

LIMITS OF COOPERATION: THE HINDU EDITORIAL ON
REFORMS IN COOPERATIVE SECTOR

Relevant for: Indian Polity | Topic: Judiciary in India: its Structure, Organization & Functioning, Judges of SC &
High Courts, Judgments and related Issues

The cooperative movement certainly needs reform and revitalisation. Beset by political
interference, many cooperative societies do not hold elections regularly, while some are
superseded frequently. The 97th Constitution Amendment, which came into effect in 2012, was
a major step towards infusing autonomy, democratic functioning and professional management.
The recent Supreme Court verdict holding the amendment unconstitutional to the extent it
applied to cooperative societies under the control of the States is a reminder that even well-
intentioned efforts towards reforms cannot be at the cost of the quasi-federal principles
underlying the Constitution. The amendment added Part IXB to the Constitution, concerning
cooperative societies. Part IXB delineated the contours of what State legislation on cooperative
societies ought to contain, including provisions on the maximum number of directors in each
society, reservation for seats for SCs, or STs, and women, besides the duration of the terms of
elected members, among others. The question before the Court was whether the 97th
Amendment impacted the legislative domain of the State Legislatures and, therefore, required
ratification by half the legislatures, in addition to the required two-thirds majority in Parliament.
The Gujarat High Court had found the amendment invalid for want of such ratification. The
Supreme Court, by a 2:1 majority, upheld the judgment holding the amendment invalid, but only
in relation to cooperatives under the States. The elaborate amendment would hold good for
multi-State cooperative societies, on which Parliament was competent to enact laws.

A significant limitation on Parliament’s amending power is the requirement that certain kinds of
amendments to the Constitution must be ratified by 50% of the State legislatures. The Union
government believed that as the subject of ‘cooperative societies’ in the State List was not
altered in any way by the 97th Amendment, and that it only outlined guidelines on any law on
cooperatives that the Assemblies may enact, the ratification was not necessary. A key principle
from the judgment is that the ratification requirement will apply if there is any attempt to fetter the
State legislatures in any way while enacting a law in their own domain, even if there is no
attempt to alter the distribution of legislative powers between the Union and States. Thus, in the
absence of ratification by the States, the amendment that sought to prescribe the outlines of
State laws on a State subject did not pass constitutional muster. The judgment may mean that
the concern expressed by some about the adverse implications of the formation of a new
Ministry of Cooperation on federal principles could be true. However, there is no denying that the
scope for democratising the functioning of cooperative societies and enhancing their autonomy
remains unchanged.
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‘SPOUSES’ PRESENCE NOT MANDATORY FOR OCI
CARD’

Relevant for: Indian Polity | Topic: Indian Constitution - Features & Significant Provisions related to The
Preamble, Union & its Territories and The Citizenship

The Delhi High Court has said that the Foreigners Regional Registration Office (FRRO) cannot
insist on the physical or virtual presence of both the spouses for processing Overseas
Citizenship of India (OCI) card applications for one of them.

The High Court’s order came while asking the FRRO to accept the OCI card application of an
Iranian woman, who has been living separately in Bengaluru after her relationship with her
husband, an Indian citizen, turned sour.

The woman submitted that once her marriage with an Indian citizen since 2009 has been proved
and is an undisputed fact, the same should be enough to merit grant of an OCI card in her
name.

On the other hand, the Centre’s counsel argued that unless her spouse comes forward at the
time of making the OCI card application, the FRRO cannot even consider the same.

Justice Palli, however, pointed out that the provision in the Visa Manual “merely makes it
requisite for all OCI applicants to be present for a personal interview, either physically or through
video conferencing”.

“...Given that there is no rule or guideline which mandates the presence of both the spouses , it
is surprising that the checklist was formulated in a manner to impose such a condition,” Justice
Palli observed.
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NO IMMUNITY FOR ACTS OF VANDALISM IN HOUSE:
SC

Relevant for: Indian Polity | Topic: Judiciary in India: its Structure, Organization & Functioning, Judges of SC &
High Courts, Judgments and related Issues

The court explained that the purpose of bestowing privileges and immunities to elected
members of the legislature was to enable them to perform their “essential functions” without
hindrance, fear or favour. The ‘essential’ function of the House is collective deliberation and
decision-making.

“These privileges bear a functional relationship to the discharge of the functions of a legislator.
They are not a mark of status which makes legislators stand on an unequal pedestal,” the court
observed.

The Constitution only grants the members the freedom of speech that is necessary for their
active participation in meaningful deliberation without any fear of prosecution. Focusing solely on
the right to free speech, privileges and immunities of legislators without paying attention to their
duties is like “missing the wood for the trees,” Justice Chandrachud said.

The judgment referred to the “growing recognition and consensus” in the Parliament and the
Supreme Court for zero tolerance towards destruction of public and private property in the name
of protests.

“Incidentally, the Kerala Legislative Assembly also enacted the Kerala Prevention of Damage to
Private Property and Payment of Compensation Act 2019 to complement the Central legislation,
Prevention of Damage to Public Property Act 1984, with a special focus on private property,”
Justice Chandrachud addressed the Kerala government in his judgment.

The court held that withdrawal of prosecution in a case in which chargesheet has already been
filed and cognisance taken by the trial court would amount to an “interference with the normal
course of justice for illegitimate reasons.” The top court upheld the decision of the Chief Judicial
Magistrate, Thiruvananthapuram, to decline the Public Prosecutor’s application to withdraw the
criminal case.
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OXYGEN FOR FISCAL FEDERALISM
Relevant for: Indian Polity | Topic: Issues and Challenges Pertaining to the Federal Structure, Dispute Redressal

Mechanisms, and the Centre-State Relations

James Madison, who created the basic framework for the U.S. Constitution, once said, “The
powers delegated by the proposed Constitution to the federal government are few and defined.
Those which are to remain in the State governments are numerous and indefinite.”

But Indian federalism is very different. The British lawyer and academic, Sir Ivor Jennings, was
of the view that India has a federation with a strong centralising policy. Nonetheless, India
maintained its limited federal characteristics for a fairly long time. Those characteristics are now
disappearing in the Modi era.

At the time of introducing the new indirect tax regime, the Goods and Services Tax (GST) law
assured States a 14% increase in their annual revenue for five years (up to July 1, 2020). But
the Union government has deviated from the statutory promise and has been insisting that
States avail themselves of loans. Kerala is entitled to a GST compensation of 4,041 crore for the
financial year 2020-21. But the Union government has been disregarding this obligation. The
future interest liability of these loans should not be placed on the shoulders of the States.
Moreover, the borrowing limit of States, as per the Fiscal Responsibility and Budget
Management Act, should not be built into these loans. This policy needs clarity.

Flagging cess non-transfer, its economic impact

Last year, the Union government increased the borrowing ceiling of the States from 3% to 5%
for FY 2020-21. But conditions are attached to 1.5% of the 2% of increased ceiling. It is the
States which have to bear the burden of welfare and relief measures during the pandemic.
Attaching conditions for expenditure out of the borrowed amount would clip the wings of the
States and goes against the principle of cooperative federalism.

The Fifteenth Finance Commission had recommended 2,412 crore as a sector-specific grant
and 1,100 crore as a State-specific grant for Kerala. But the Union government has not taken
any steps to release these amounts. The expenditure rules attached to the Disaster
Management Fund are unviable. The rules could be amended to ease expenditure. The
Corporate Social Responsibility Fund could be remitted to the Chief Minister’s Relief Fund.

As per the Constitution (One Hundred and First Amendment) Act, compensation on account of
the implementation of GST will be available for a period of five years. Compensation beyond five
years requires a constitutional amendment. The GST Act says it is a law to provide for
compensation to the States for the loss of revenue arising on account of the implementation of
the GST for a period of five years or for such period as may be prescribed on the
recommendation of the GST Council.

N.K. Singh calls for a fresh look at the Seventh Schedule

The present compensation period will end in 2021-22. Beyond this period, it is going to be very
difficult to convince the Union government to provide compensation as there is no constitutional
obligation to do so to the States. This will create serious financial stress to the States, especially
to those which require higher compensation.

As per Section 4(f) of Article 279A, the Union government can consider introducing any special
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rate to raise additional resources during the pandemic (any natural calamity or disaster). Section
4(f) says: “The Goods and Services Tax Council shall make recommendations to the Union and
the States on — Any special rate or rates for a specified period, to raise additional resources
during any natural calamity or disaster”. Article 279A was inserted through the Constitution (One
Hundred and First Amendment) Act.

Navigating the storm: On the Fifteenth Finance Commission

Hence, a special rate could be levied for a specified period in order to raise additional resources
to meet the challenges posed by COVID-19 with the approval of the GST Council. These are
some urgent necessary measures that are to be taken for pumping oxygen to fiscal federalism in
India.

Rajmohan Unnithan is Member of Parliament (Lok Sabha) from Kasaragod
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A JUDGMENT THAT MUST BE TAKEN IN THE RIGHT
SPIRIT
Relevant for: Indian Polity | Topic: Indian Constitution - Features & Significant Provisions related to Fundamental

Rights, Directive Principles and Fundamental Duties

A constitutional amendment is a rare event. There have only been 104 such cases of those in
the 71 years since the Constitution came into being. Rarer still is when a court strikes down a
constitutional amendment, an event which has occurred only seven times before last week.

But such a moment has come to pass once again as Union of India vs Rajendra N. Shah, a
judgment delivered by the Supreme Court of India on July 20, 2021. The 97th Constitutional
Amendment was struck down, albeit in a limited manner.

Explained | Where did the Centre go wrong on cooperatives?

The 97th Constitutional Amendment came into effect from February 15 2012, and brought about
many changes to the legal regime of cooperative societies. The amendment added “cooperative
societies” to the protected forms of association under Article 19(1)(c), elevating it to a
fundamental right. It also inserted Part IXB in the Constitution which laid down the terms by
which cooperative societies would be governed, in more granular detail than was palatable.

The Constitution can be amended only by the procedure provided in Article 368. The
amendment procedure requires a majority of the total strength of each of the Houses of
Parliament and two-thirds majority of those present and voting. A proviso to the Article lists out
some articles and chapters of the Constitution, which can be amended only by a special
procedure. The special procedure requires that the amendment will also have to be ratified by
the legislatures of half of the States. It is precisely on the grounds of violation of this additional
requirement that the 97th Constitutional Amendment was challenged.

It is important to locate this amendment in context. The idea that the cooperative sector ought to
be controlled at the State level and not at the central or Union level goes back all the way to the
Government of India Act, 1919 which placed cooperatives in the provincial list. This scheme
carried forward into the Constitution with Entry 32 of the State List in the Seventh Schedule of
the Constitution conferring power on the State legislatures to make laws pertaining to
incorporation, regulation and the winding up of cooperative societies.

Editorial | Limits of cooperation: On reforms in cooperative sector

But the Union government has been acquiring incrementally greater control of cooperative
societies over the years. Cooperative banks have been brought under the purview of the
Reserve Bank of India. The political intent of the Union Government for more active involvement
in the cooperative sector is also apparent from the recently established Union Ministry for
Cooperation.

The statement of objects and reasons of the amendment Bill, which resulted in the amendment
in question, cites the need for greater independence and transparency in the functioning of the
cooperatives and inserted a number of provisions which provided for the regulation of
cooperative societies.

Government keen to empower cooperatives, says Amit Shah
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The Gujarat High Court struck down the amendment in 2013 on the grounds that it had failed to
comply with the requirements under Article 368(2) by virtue of not having been ratified by the
States and had also given an additional finding that the 97th Amendment violated the basic
structure of the Constitution.

The Union Government challenged the Gujarat High Court judgment before the Supreme Court,
arguing that the amendment neither directly nor effectively changed the scheme of distribution of
powers between the Centre and the States.

The parties which had challenged the amendment in the High Court argued that Part IXB,
inserted by the 97th Amendment impinged upon the legislative power of the States by casting
mandatory obligations upon the State legislatures to legislate in a particular way in areas in
which they ought to have had freedom. Some clauses of the newly inserted part of the
Constitution would also override some existing State legislations.

Centre can’t meddle in State cooperative sector: Pawar

The court took the example of the 73rd and 74th Amendments which introduced the chapters on
panchayats and municipalities, respectively. Those amendments, similar in impact on the
legislative power of the States, had been passed by the special procedure involving ratification
by State legislatures. The court noted that the procedure had not been followed in this case but
clarified that the judgment is confined to the procedural lacuna and does not go into the question
of the amendment being violative of the basic structure of the Constitution.

Having found this lapse in procedure, the judgment makes a distinction between cooperative
societies operating in one State and multi-State cooperative societies and holds that while a
ratification by half the State legislatures would have been necessary insofar as it applies to
cooperative societies in one State, they chose not to go deeper into the question of whether the
amendment also required ratification in respect of application to multi-State cooperative
societies. The minority opinion considered that the provisions of the newly added part which
pertain to multi-State cooperative societies could not exist independently of the parts which
pertain to cooperative societies, and hence the whole amendment should be struck down.

This now brings us to the question – can the Government get over this decision? In theory it
would seem simple enough. The amendment has only been struck down on account of the right
procedure not having been followed and another amendment can be brought, but this time,
going through the rigour of ratification by State legislatures. The National Democratic Alliance
has a majority in 18 out of 28 State legislatures. The amendment which has now been struck
down was an amendment of the United Progressive Alliance era, so it is not clear as to whether
there will be any significant political opposition to the amendment if it is brought again.

Editorial | Cooperative spirit: On the new Union Ministry of Cooperation

Which brings us to the next question – should they? The cooperative sector has always been in
the domain of the States or provinces. The organising principles and mechanism of these
cooperatives differ from area to area and depend on the industry or crop which forms the
fulcrum of the cooperative. Homogeneity in this area would only result in the creation of round
holes in which square pegs no longer fit. They also would not really serve to break the control
some political interests have taken over cooperatives. It is best that the Government takes this
judgment in the right spirit and stays away from further meddling in the cooperative sector,
notwithstanding the creation of the new Ministry.

Vikram Hegde is an Advocate on Record in the Supreme Court of India
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